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Monday 12th September 2022 7.00pm at Aberdour Primary School
Minutes by Linsay McDonald

1. Present: Gareth Williams (Chair and P7 Rep), Alison Johnson (Nursery Rep), Claire Stewart (P1 Rep), Linsay McDonald (Secretary and P2 Rep), Ariyanna Johnson (P3 Rep), Claire Matthews (P4 Rep), Robbie Coates (P5 Rep), Lottie Ritchie (P6 Rep), Louise Wood (Head Teacher), Gillian Cormack (Principal Teacher), Leanne Sweaton (Acting Principal Teacher), Councillor Dave Dempsey
Apologies: None

2. Actions from last meeting
Fibre broadband: DD reported that after a visit to the school, IT staff from Fife Council said that although the WIFI could be slow sometimes, the school were able to use their devices satisfactorily and that FC are planning to refresh WIFI services across all primary schools. GW asked if there is a plan to install fibre broadband to schools at some point in the future and DD said he will put this question to the council.
Gym kit: LW said that children do need to get changed into and out of gym kit in the upper school for hygiene reasons, so it is good practice for the younger classes to be doing this also. She said that the kids are getting used to getting changed for PE again after Covid and that they are getting quicker at it. On outdoor learning days, it’s fine for children to wear their school top and jogging bottoms/waterproof trousers to school.
Drainage in the playground: The school is aware of the issue of poor drainage in the playground after heavy rain; however, it is connected to the sewars on the road outside of school property. A contractor did visit to assess this but didn’t report the outcome to the school so it’s being followed up by the admin staff. LW received a reply after this meeting to say that the Roads & Transportation department are sending out a tanker to clean out the gullies outside of the school, so hopefully this will sort out the issue.

3. Head teacher update
PC priority 1- School Covid response plan: There was no update on Covid and it was suggested that this point can now be removed from the list of PC priorities.
School improvement plan/ Pupil Equity Funding (PEP): LW reported figures on attainment from the most recent Standards and Qualities Report, which will be available in full on the school website in October. In summary, attainment levels for last session were reported as 100% across all areas of the curriculum in P1; 92% in reading, 81% in writing, 100% in listening and talking, and 92% in numeracy in P4; and 100% across all areas in P7. These results were all well above the expected levels set by stretch targets for the session (which were 75% in literacy and 80.2% in numeracy). In terms of percentage of learners ahead of track, the figures were reported as 77% in listening and talking and 50% in reading, writing and numeracy in P1; 75% in listening and talking, 60% in reading, 21% in writing and 25% in numeracy in P4; and 66% in listening and talking, 47% in reading, 47% in writing and 73% in numeracy in P7.
It has been decided that PEP funding will be spent on resources and support for reading and writing this session. The learning, teaching and assessment of reading remains a priority of the school’s improvement plan. The accelerated reading scheme has now been phased out and instead class and group novels will be a focus, in addition to phonics and the progression from this method of learning in the younger years. The other priorities of the school improvement plan are digital culture and play based learning. Staff are working with children to develop their language of learning around the skills that they are developing through play (e.g., team work, creativity). Teachers are reporting seeing better engagement with formal learning after play. There is also a focus on upskilling several members of staff in play-based learning. In the nursery, the improvement plan focuses on pupil voice, including developing processes for finding out what the children want to learn about, children’s rights and how best to gather the children’s opinions, how to challenge their learning, and how to enable them to talk about their learning.
Ariyanna asked whether the selection of library books available will be expanded and LW replied that they would like to expand some sections of the library and may consult parents on this matter.
GW asked if the results from the parent survey on the school improvement plan had informed the priorities and LW replied that foreign languages and outdoor learning will be looked at during the next school year. GW also asked if the open classroom sessions can be themed around each of the improvement priorities and LW said that this was the plan, and they would probably start with learning through play.
Alison commented that nursery parents are enjoying using SeeSaw to keep up with their children’s learning in real time rather than once a term, and that she personally appreciated the new reading record books being sent home.
CS asked why the accelerated reading scheme has been removed if reading is a priority of the improvement plan. LW said that it was partly a funding issue, but also that not many kids were actually choosing to use it, so the funding will be better used elsewhere. GC said she thinks the learning and comprehension is much better from reading circles and class novels and LS agreed.
CM asked if the library areas are more for child led learning and LW replied that this was the case; they need to look at refining the system for removing and replacing books.
Attendance: LW reported that Fife Council have made it a priority to improve school attendance as there has been a significant drop in rates in schools across Fife since the start of the Covid pandemic. It hasn’t yet recovered and there is concern around children missing out on learning. APS had an average attendance of 92.3% last year; the council’s target is 95.7% across the current school year. The average attendance for Fife was 90.7% and for Scotland was 91% last year. LW said that she thinks attendance will improve naturally as there is no longer the need to self-isolate; however, she did stress that FC is asking parents not to take children out of school for holidays in term time. A letter from the council outlining the policy on this will be issued to parents soon. This does not apply to children in nursery.
Homework: LR and CM reported that they had received comments from parents in their respective classes asking for homework to be issued in diaries/jotters rather than on Teams, to enable homework to be more child led. LW said it will remain school policy for homework to be issued on Teams (or SeeSaw for P1 and P2) and not any other platform that the children may use in class. She asked that individual parents contact her if they were having problems accessing Teams and said she will remind all staff at the next meeting to make sure that the children know what their homework involves. GC added that the tasks don’t have to be submitted on Teams and can be brought into school. LS said that issuing homework online ensures it gets home with every child, that it is good practice for high school where everything will be done online, and that it is more interactive for the teaching staff.

4. PC priority 2- safer routes to school
Pedibus: LW reported that the Junior Road Safety Officers (JRSOs) were meeting this week, and that along with Mrs Ballie they were also meeting with a representative from Fife Council, to discuss the possibility of setting up a Pedibus scheme. She stressed that this will need parental involvement as the school wont be able to staff it. RC highlighted the advantages of a walking school bus including health, safety, reduced pollution, and social benefits. He suggested two meeting points (in easter and wester Aberdour) and asked if a questionnaire could be put out to gauge interest from parents. CM added that there had been a lot of interest from P4 parents. LW suggested that RC attend the meeting with Mrs Ballie and Fife Council and said that she would like to see the initiative led by the pupils. RC agreed that he would report back at the next parent council meeting. CS said that a lot of parents from out with the village would still need to drive and therefore exhaust emissions will just be moved elsewhere e.g., the station car park. LW added that there will be a lot to consider such as the ratio of adults to children, and who will be responsible for the children once they reach the playground before 9 am.

5. PC priority 3- improving diversity at Aberdour
Equality and diversity: GC reported that there is a new section in the library with books focussed on equality and diversity, and that the school hopes to secure more funding to add to this. GC and LW recently attended an equalities focus group for all Fife schools and have signed up for the Connect equality and diversity tool kit health check, which will assess parents views on how the school deals with the issues of equality and diversity, and will hopefully gather opinions and perspectives on what we can do as a community to improve in this area. GC asked that if any parents were interested in being part of this focus group could they contact her directly, before the October holiday.

6. PC priorities for 2022/23
Since the response to Covid no longer needs to be a priority of the parent council, GW suggested that another focus area could be added to the next agenda. He asked the committee if they had any points they would like to see added; LM suggested environmental issues and trying to expand on the recent success of gaining the Eco Schools green flag award. GW asked that class reps make any other suggestions to him before the next meeting and said that he would also put a parental survey on the PC Facebook page to gather opinions on potential focus areas.

7. AOB
Nursery drop off and collection: Alison reported that issues around congestion/delay during nursery drop off and pick up have been resolved by the recent changes in timing. She also asked if more footstools could be made available in the nursery bathrooms.
School head lice policy and communications: LM asked for clarification around reporting of detected incidences of headlice to other parents in the affected year group, in order to allow timely treatment and prevent cyclical reoccurrence of infection. LW said that school policy is to let parents know asap after a reported case of headlice.
Safety of roof bench in playground: CM raised parental concerns around the safety of the bench in the playgroup which has a roof on top of it. LW said that the janitor had checked it and that it is safe; however, something made from wood could potentially become unsafe if it is repeatedly jumped/climbed on. Children are not allowed to do so within school hours. If parents/carers allow children to do so before 9 and after 3, it is at their own risk.
Ariyanna asked about supervision in the playground during breaktimes and LW said there are always 3 members of staff watching the children, and that they have reinforced that they are not allowed to go into the woods where they can’t be supervised.
PC deputy chair: GW asked if anyone would be willing to fill the role of deputy chair and CM volunteered.

